
AAUW PLANO/COLLIN COUNTY HISTORY
The Plano/Collin County Branch was a satellite of the Richardson Branch. In 1973,  the women who lived in Plano decided to apply for their own charter and on May 14, 1974 Plano became the 99th Texas Division Branch of AAUW.  Sixty-three members celebrated with a Champagne Reception to mark receipt of the Branch charter. One of the founding members, Jean Elizabeth, a State Officer, and other experienced members guided the new branch, and it quickly grew to 175 members.

Branch meetings were held five times a year. Guest speakers addressed community problems, explored events of cultural interest, and engaged in local education challenges.  While the branch meeting was held five times a year, a variety of study groups met monthly. These groups concentrated on understanding children and teenagers, literature reviews, gourmet dining which included husbands, a bridge club, and arts and crafts. Other groups focused on abused women and children, the effects of moving from state to state on families, dealing with aging parents, mental and physical health problems of women, and the ERA. The branch established a Family Friendship Program and members adopted an international student who attended the University of Texas at Dallas.  Also, they hosted two African American women who were part of the African American Educational Exchange Program. The Branch had ambitious goals, but the best was yet to come.

Though the organization had a variety of study groups and programs to satisfy its members, they also needed a fund raising event to meet local and national education goals.  The first effort was a tasting luncheon but members felt that this took too much time and made too little profit.  Therefore they looked for another project.  Judy Mouden, borrowing from Richardson, brought the idea of a Plano tour of homes to a well-known florist, Jim Biggerstaff.  Mr. Biggerstaff had participated in the Richardson home tour, and his experience and community influence could pull local florists together to help the Plano branch.  The first tour began the first weekend in December 1978.  It consisted of four homes, each decorated by a different florist/decorator. A fifth home sold a variety of craft projects and baked goods made by the members.

The Holiday Tour of Homes, now 28 years old, is held on the first weekend in December.  A Pre-tour reception is held the evening before the tour for members, sponsors and tour homeowners. The first receptions served champagne and dessert at a member’s home after guests toured the decorated houses. The desserts soon became a larger buffet and the reception went to a new location each year.   In December 2002, the tour celebrated 25 years. That year was a happy and a sad time for the Plano branch. All past tour chairs were invited to the pre-tour reception and most everyone attended.  The 25th anniversary was also the year that we lost Jim Biggerstaff.  He helped organize and was a home decorator for 25 years. He is missed. A local scholarship has been named for him.

The first tour proceeds went to the AAUW’s Educational Foundation.  The following year members decided to keep some of the proceeds for local scholarships and established a Scholarship Program.  Scholarships are awarded to women of all ages and include high school graduates, returning students, master’s candidates and mature women who are starting college. In the 28 years of the Home Tour, the Scholarship Program has awarded over $200,760 in college scholarships to 351 women who live in or attend school in Collin County.  In addition, over $25,000 of tour proceeds have been donated to the national Education Foundation.

Though the holiday tour occupies branch members all year, there is still time for other activities. In 1992 Expanding Your Horizons, a workshop program for adolescent girls, was developed in conjunction with the Richardson Branch.  The first two years Plano East Senior High hosted and the following years the University of Texas at Dallas hosted.  Usually there were 18 student workshops, 7 adult workshops, and a guest speaker who opens each session.  One year the keynote speaker was an astronaut who was a graduate of UNT, and another year a meteorologist from a local TV station spoke about her career choice.  Career women from various professions are always eager to participate and make their workshops exciting for both students and mothers. 

Another fundraising event is The Mother’s Day Tea.  In the spring, members, their daughters, granddaughters and friends decked out in spring hats for high tea. The tea honors our mothers and those women who influenced our educational and career choices.  Prizes are given for the best decorated hats, some of which are auctioned at branch and district meetings. All proceeds go to the Education Foundation or Legal Advocacy Fund.

The branch now meets seven times a year and has four study groups. 

· Popular Literature, which is the largest group, makes their reading selections over a potluck dinner at the beginning of each year.  

· Though Adlente! is mainly about reading, this study group over the years has joined with other women’s organizations to form a Diversity Outreach Program. The women share ethnic food and customs with each other.

· Out-to-Lunch Bunch meets for lunch at a local restaurant and helps working members connect with other branch members. 

· Out-and-About is an event-oriented study group that includes husbands and friends.  They attend community events such as baseball, theater and concerts with a wine tasting thrown in now and then. 

The Plano Branch has been involved with community affairs since its beginning. Early members focused on community projects such as the Rape Crisis Center and Neighborhood Youth Service, and collected items for the Food Pantry.  In 1992, to honor Women’s History Month, 27 copies of Eleanor Roosevelt: First Lady of the World was purchased for PISD middle school libraries. That year the community nominated the branch as Volunteer Organization of the Year in recognition of outstanding service benefiting the community.

On Woman’s Equity day, the Plano branch along with five other women’s organizations celebrated 75 years of suffrage.  Honoring the women who worked to pass legislation for the 19th amendment, the coalition invited Elizabeth Cady Stanton, Lucretia Mott and Susan B. Anthony among others to speak once again at a turn of the century historic home.  The Plano mayor and city council recognized the branch that year as one of the outstanding women’s groups for their Scholarship and Expanding Your Horizon Programs for women.  

As a member of the Collin County Woman’s Legislative Coalition, the branch helps bring national, state and local political candidates to a question and answer forum that helps the community make informed electoral choices.  This group also serves at the Martin Luther Day Breakfast held in January of each year.

In the 30 years of branch history we have received many state honors, among them 5 Star and 6 Star status, and in 2001-2002 the branch was named to the Platinum level. The 21st Century Recognition Program named the branch a 2002-2003 Platinum Branch winner, and in 2003-2004 a Gold Branch Winner. The branch newsletter, Postscripts, won an honorable mention in state competition during its first year’s of publication and took First Place/ Small Brochure in the 1990-1992 competition. Again the newsletter took honors in the 2003-2004 competition.  Postscripts was named third in the electronic division of the Excellence In Communication Award.  In 2002 Plano was host to the Southwest Regional Conference and gave local members a chance to show their stuff. 

National has also honored our community with four Educational Foundation awards given to women in the Dallas/ Ft. Worth area.  These awards were the American Fellowship Grant, Eleanor Roosevelt Teacher Fellowship, Community Action Grant, and the Career Development Grant awarded to Plano’s Trica Delgado. At a branch meeting these women explained the inner workings of the foundation and how their awards helped them to complete their education and career development. The branch also met Mwaba, a student from Zambia attending UTD, who was an International Scholarship recipient.  The branch learned the importance of national and international scholarships and better understands that the fun and stress of fund raising is important to us all.

The Plano branch has a partnership with the local college and universities.  Besides the University of Texas at Dallas and Southern Methodist University-in-Legacy, our closest tie is with Collin County Community College District (CCCD).  AAUW women were in the forefront to get petitions signed to bring a community college to Collin County.  The college is a recipient of our scholarship program. The Biggerstaff scholarship and Judy Jones scholarship (named for a deceased branch president and staff member of CCCD) benefits the college.  In return, on occasion the college has matched these scholarships. The study groups have donated books to the library, and the college was host to several Pre-tour receptions.  In 2000, the Legal Advocacy Fund Program in Equity gave their award to CCCD’s Networks Program (Non-traditional Employment in Technology Working to Overcome Resistance through Knowledge and Support) for advancing equity on campus.  Two women who received branch scholarships were part of the Networks Program.  It was a proud day for CCCD and the Plano/Collin County Branch.

In 30 years of branch history we have been fortunate to have many outstanding leaders, and this history is too short to list them all.  But two women stand out at this time.  Betty McClure has held state and branch offices and also took on the task as president of the Dallas branch a few years ago.  The other woman is our web master, Alejandra Lazcano.  When the branch went electronic a few years ago it was new member Lazcano who designed and installed the web site, among her other duties.  At the 2003-2004 convention Alejandra was named Outstanding New Member for the state of Texas.

The web site informs members and visitors about the branch meetings, speakers, study group activities and reading lists.  Information about the Home Tour with pictures and descriptions can also be found.  On this site, applicants for our scholarships can also download an application form.  Just point and click.  We are found at www.aauwplanocc.org.  Come visit us.
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